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OBJECTIVES OF THE JOINT SECRETARIAT
1.
To support and facilitate the interests and activities of the wildlife and environmental councils, committees and boards, established pursuant to the Inuvialuit Final Agreement in any matters relating to their responsibilities and interests.

2.
To provide administrative (financial/clerical) support to those councils, committees and boards and to arrange logistics of meetings pursuant to the business of those councils, committees and boards.

3.
To record and make available all materials associated with the business of those councils, committees and boards as required by their Chairs and other appropriate agencies.

4.
To establish and maintain working liaisons between the Joint Secretariat and other Inuvialuit organizations, Government, Industry, the Academic sector and other relevant agencies or organizations.

5.
To provide technical resource support to those councils, committees and boards as required by their Chairs.

ORGANIZATION AND STAFF ROSTER
The Joint Secretariat presently consists of:

· a Board of Directors, consisting of the Chairs of the committees served by the Secretariat;

(
an Executive Director, responsible for the overall direction of the Secretariat;

· a Senior Administrative Officer, responsible for the routine office procedures and the financial administration of the Secretariat;

· a Financial Administrative unit reporting to the Senior Administrative Officer which consists of a Finance Officer, a Travel/Accommodation Coordinator, a Secretary/Receptionist and a HTC Administrative Support Officer (HTC-ASO). This unit is responsible for the maintenance of the Secretariat(s general ledger, the accounts payable and accounts receivable functions, preparation of financial reports and matters relating to the budget process. The HTC-ASO provides direct support to the HTCs on financial administration and general secretarial matters.

· a Librarian (who is also an Administrative Clerk), responsible for inputting library data into a computerized retrieval system and the maintenance of the library itself;

· Two Resource Biologists for the FJMC;

· a Resource Management Coordinator for the Inuvialuit Game Council;

· a Resource Biologist for the WMAC (NWT);

· an Environmental Assessment Coordinator for the EISC;

· an Environmental Assessment Coordinator for the EIRB;

· a GIS and IT Specialist;

· an HTC Administrative Support Officer;

· a Community Support Unit which consists of three staff members

The Joint Secretariat receives policy direction from its Board of Directors, who are also members of the Secretariat as a society.

The technical resource staff receive their line management from the Executive Director and are the secretaries of  their respective committees. The secretary, the library clerk, the travel/accommodation coordinator and finance officer receive their direction from the Senior Administrative Officer, who in turn gets direction from the Executive Director.

JOINT SECRETARIAT BOARD OF DIRECTORS 2004/05:
Chair

- 
Frank Pokiak, IGC – September 2003 to Present

Vice-chair 
-
William Klassen, EISC 

Secretary
-
Norm Snow, Joint Secretariat

Director
-
Robert Hornal, EIRB – June 1993 to June 2004

Director
-
Bob Bell, FJMC

Director
-
Larry Carpenter, WMAC(NWT)

Director
-
Lindsay Staples, WMAC (North Slope)

JOINT SECRETARIAT STAFF 2004 - 2005:

POSITION

NAME
DATE OF EMPLOYMENT
Executive Director
Norm Snow

October 1986 to present

Senior Administrative Officer
Peggy Madore

March 1994 to present

Finance Officer
 
Evelyn Bullock

March 2003 to present

Travel/Accommodation

Coordinator

Heather Hansen

May 2002 to June 2004




Pamela Williams

July 2004 to present

Secretary/Receptionist
Bernice Joe

January 2001 to present

Librarian/Casual Office Clerk
Myrna Button

February 1998 to present

FJMC Resource Biologist
Kevin Bill

September 2002 to present

FJMC Resource Biologist
Andrea Hoyt 

April 2004 to present

IGC Resource Management 


Coordinator
Nelson Perry

October 2001 to present

WMAC(NWT) Resource

Biologist

Katherine 



Thiesenhausen

September 2001 to present

EISC Environmental 



Assessment Coordinator
Linda Graf

November 1995 to April 2004



Christine Inglangasuk

June 2004 to present

EIRB Environmental 


Assessment Coordinator
Charles Klengenberg

January 2004 to February 2004




Robin Fonger

April 2004 to July of 2004 – In August Robin was seconded to Canadian Environmental Assessment Agency as a member of the Joint Review Panel conducting the Environmental Assessment of the Mackenzie Gas Project




Letitia Pokiak

November 2004 to present

GIS/IT Specialist

Frank Andersen

July 2004 to present

HTC Administrative 

 Support Officer

Diane Dillon

September 2001 to present

Community Support Unit
Steven Baryluk

January 2004 to present




Joseph Thrasher

January 2004 to January 2005




Pippa Seccombe-Hett

September 2004 to March 2005
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OPERATIONS
The Joint Secretariat (JS) was incorporated as a society in 1986. The six chairs of the committees listed below constitute the society's members and directors. The Joint Secretariat was established to provide technical and administrative support to the following  Renewable Resource Committees for the Inuvialuit Settlement Region (ISR):

· the Inuvialuit Game Council (IGC);

· the Wildlife Management Advisory Council (NWT) (WMAC(NWT));

· the Wildlife Management Advisory Council (NS) (WMAC(NS)); [Inuvialuit Participation]

· the Fisheries Joint Management Committee (FJMC);

· the Environmental Impact Review Board (EIRB); and

· the Environmental Impact Screening Committee (EISC).

The Board of Directors for  the Joint Secretariat held one regular and one annual general meeting during the 2004/05 fiscal year. The June 2004 annual general meeting and board of directors meeting were held in Inuvik, Northwest Territories.

The Joint Secretariat has continued to achieve its objective this year by providing the requisite financial administration and technical support to the Inuvialuit Game Council (I.G.C.) and the co-management Boards set up pursuant to the Inuvialuit Final Agreement (I.F.A.).

It has maintained, and expanded its archival function; and has continued to work closely with Government, Industry, the academic sector, multi-stakeholder research programs and Inuvialuit organizations.

The Administration Unit has continued to provide exemplary service, not only for the JS staff, but also for its partners (mainly Government departments and agencies). This Unit has once more remained stable over the past year, while on the technical side, we have experienced some turnover again. It has therefore been another very active year, similar to last year, with some of the staff doing (double-duty( until vacant positions could be refilled.

As reported last year, Shell Canada provided funding via the Arctic Institute of North America (AINA), for the development of an Inuvialuit Settlement Region (ISR) literature database as a subunit of Arctic Science and Technology Information System (ASTIS). Our part-time librarian, Myrna Button and a casual assistant, have assisted Ross Goodwin and his Arctic Institute of North America staff in this worthwhile initiative, and the development of a web-site is well underway.

Although the implementation of the Cooperation Plan for the Environmental Impact Assessment and Regulatory Review of the Mackenzie Gas Project (MGP) continues to occupy a significant amount of the Executive Director’s time, as well as that of the IGC Chair, the other J.S. Technical staff are moving into the “hearings” phase. In particular the C.S.U. staff are building capacity at the Community level, and will continue to do so with supplemental funding being provided by DIAND.

With respect to the MGP, the Executive Director has participated in numerous meetings, mainly in Yellowknife and Calgary, which have included:

· Regular meetings of the EA Working Group, as a member, in addition to it’s meetings with ENGOs, DCFN, the staff of the NGPS and it’s Executive Committee. These were largely in preparation for Joint Review Panel constitution.

· Completion and issuance of the MGP EIS Terms of Reference.

· Completion of draft JRP Rules of Procedure.

· Assisting in selection of JRP staff.

· Participation in Orientation Seminar upon the formation of the JRP.

· Briefing and coordinating with the Inuvialuit Regional Corporation staff on all MGP matters.

Other Industry-related activities in which the Executive Director is involved are:

· Continued development of a Worst Case Scenario (at the request of Devon) for the next offshore exploratory well.

· Participation in various meetings regarding Shell’s barging plans (for the MGP) and related dredging activities.

· Participation in various meetings and briefings concerning the draft Agreement between Canada (DOE) and the Oil & Gas Industry with respect to development activities within the Kendall Island Bird Sanctuary. (I.R.C., WMAC(NWT), CWS, MGP and IGC).

· Assisting in the development and organization of the Northern Board Forum, as a member of the NBF Working Group.




Note:
The first NBF was held in Yellowknife, followed by an NBF sub-group meeting with Industry, also in Yellowknife.

· Assisting in the development of a Strategic Regional Plan of Action for the Mackenzie Delta/ nearshore Beaufort Sea, as a member of the Steering Committee.

The J.S. continues to be active in promoting and partnering with arctic research projects. These include:

· Drilling-Sump studies (ESRF –TAG “spin-off” – S. Kokelj and R. Jenkins).

· Wind measurement for potential turbine installation in Communities (ARI, DIAND-ANCAP).

· Community-based sea-ice monitoring (ARI, ARCTICNET).

· Continued support of Finnish (Tampere Polytechnic) projects and students.

· Coordinating and participating in a Northern Science field trip for senior managers (Tuktoyaktuk).

· Participation in the 3rd. Northern Research Forum.

· Assisting with Community and Staff participation in a Cumulative Effects Assessment workshop which is part of an ESRF project.

The Executive Director is a TAG member for this project, and is also a member of the ESRF Northern Advisory Group which held on meeting by teleconference to establish future research priorities.

The Executive Director, other J.S. staff and the IGC and the FJMC, have been involved in a Beaufort Sea Test Fishery research project which began this year following a somewhat delayed start.

IGC, WMAC(NWT) and JS staff are still involved in the development of new GNWT statutes for Species at Risk and Wildlife, together with the Gwich’in Sahtu, and Tli Cho.  There has been limited progress this year.

The IGC Chair and the J.S. Executive Director are members of the EPPR Working Group via the Canadian delegation, and this year we co-hosted he Annual Meeting in Inuvik. 

The Arctic Shoreline Clean-up and Assessment Technology manual, which we took the lead in developing, and the Arctic Marine Strategic Plan, which we also assisted in developing, were both adopted by the Arctic Council in the Fall.

The Executive Director and IGC representatives attended the ACIA Conference which launched this climate change research into the public domain.

The Executive Director is also a member of the Arctic Regional Advisory Council (CCG/DFO/DOT) which only had one meeting by teleconference this year, to provide input into the pollution prevention provisions of the Canada Shipping Act regulations.

Other meeting and activities that involved the Executive Director were:

· Participation in IFA-ICC meeting and teleconferences.

· Meeting with Assoc. Minister for DND and Civil Affairs to convey the IGC views on the proposed and current gun control legislation.

· Participation in Canada’s preparation for the upcoming CITES meeting and subsequent attendance at COP-13.

· BSIMPI/MPA meetings, teleconferences and briefings.

· Gwich’n Overlap Agreement – map sign-off.

· DIAND Results Based Reporting course (together with IGC Chair).

· Polar Bear Technical Committee, Polar Bear and Beluga Inuvialuit – Inupiat, meetings.

· ITK Environment Sectoral Session.

· MMS 10th. Information Transfer Meeting.

· National Aboriginal Achievements Awards ceremony (on behalf of IGC).

IGC Resource Management Coordinator – Nelson Perry

One of the primary administrative tasks for the Inuvialuit Game Council Resource Management Coordinator (RMC) is organizing and recording minutes for four quarterly meetings of the Council and following through with the action items from each of these meetings. For the 2004/2005 fiscal year, one of these meetings was held in Tuktoyaktuk, one in Yellowknife, and two in Inuvik. The Members also attend many other meetings related to the mandate of the Council, and the RMC, in co-operation with the travel coordinator and the finance officer, have the responsibility of taking care of logistics for the Chair and the Members’ travel. Oil and gas related meetings and conferences during the past fiscal year continued to take a considerable portion of the RMC’s time, especially since the filing of the EIS for the MGP in October 2004.

In addition to the above responsibilities, the RMC was kept busy addressing wildlife and habitat related concerns as well as requests from the six HTC’s and from individuals within the ISR.

The RMC for the IGC also continued to work closely with the Inuvialuit Co-management offices on wildlife management issues in the ISR.

The IGC RMC attended the following additional meetings and workshops during the 2004/2005 fiscal year:

· Consumptive/Sustainable Wildlife Users Groups meeting, May 12, 2004, Ottawa;

· Worse Case Scenario for the MGP meeting, June 24, 2004, Calgary, AB;

· Coastal Zone Canada 2004 conference, June 27-30, 2004, St. John’s, NL;

· MGP EIA and Regulatory Working Group meeting, July 23, 2004, Yellowknife, NT;

· Holman Hunters and Trappers Committee AGM, September 29, 2004, Holman;

· Beaufort Sea Workshop on Emergency Preparedness, October 21, 2004, Yellowknife, NT;

· People, Wildlife, and Hunting: Emerging Conservation Paradigms conference, October 22-24, 2004, Edmonton, AB;

· 3rd IUCN World Conservation Congress, November 17-25, 2004, Bangkok, Thailand;

· Coastal Zone 2006 planning workshop, January 18-19, 2005, Tuktoyaktuk, NT;

· National Roundtable Meeting on Sealing, January 28, 2005, Ottawa (participated by teleconference from Inuvik); and

· Polar Bear Technical Committee meeting, February 7-9, 2005, Edmonton AB;

· Inuvialuit- Inupiat Polar Bear and Beluga Management meetings, February 10-13, 2005, Edmonton, AB.

 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1WMAC(NWT) Resource Biologist – Katherine Thiesenhausen 
As the Resource Biologist (RB) for the Wildlife Management Advisory Council (WMAC NWT) she fulfilled the administrative tasks related to organizing, recording and actioning items for 3 Council meetings, 1 teleconference, a joint meeting with WMAC (NS), a  Workshop on IFA funded research hosted jointly with the WMAC (NS) and the FJMC, and 4 meetings between WMAC (NWT), RWED and the HTC, one in each of Aklavik, Inuvik, Paulatuk and Tuktoyaktuk, on revising a polar bear management agreement. 

As technical support to the WMAC (NWT), Katherine has worked with the Chair to provide draft comments to the Council on relevant research and development permit applications submitted to permitting authorities, and to the Environmental Impact Screening Committee.  Development applications  commented on this fiscal were three diamond exploration projects on Victoria Island, and a proposal to store oil and gas drilling equipment over the summer on an ice pad.  Katherine is also involved in the environmental assessment (EA) of the Mackenzie Gas Project and the EA of the Bathurst Port and Road Project, with the Council being registered Intervenors in both assessments.  In addition, she has reviewed and provided comments on draft management plans, legislation and policy from government and other organizations.  This fiscal year these included a draft Status Report from the Committee on the Status of Endangered Wildlife in Canada (COSEWIC) on the Ivory Gull, the Canadian Wildlife Service’s draft Kendall Island Bird Sanctuary Management Agreement, and draft Criteria for the Husky Lakes area from the Environmental Impact Review Board.

She participated in 6 meetings and workshops in Inuvik specifically on oil and gas issues with industry, consultants and regulators.  These included previewing Mackenzie Gas Project (MGP)  SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1field developments, Joint Secretariat (JS)  SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1staff discussions on a co-ordinated communications process with the communities on the EA of the MGP, and a workshop which provided an overview of a draft tool to assesses  SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1cumulative effects of oil and gas exploration and development in the Mackenzie Delta and nearshore areas.  Also of note was the review and subsequent meetings on an  SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1EA level study of proposed gas exploration well drilling in the Beaufort Sea.

The Resource Biologist also participated in 16 meetings and workshops not related to oil and gas.  Three of these were outside the ISR: the International Association for Impact Assessment conference; the Annual Wildlife Society Conference; and meetings to discuss inter-jurisdictional polar bear issues.  The majority of the meetings and teleconferences within the ISR were to discuss inter-jurisdictional polar bear issues and revisions to an ISR polar bear management agreement.
Katherine also developed the content for the WMAC (NWT) portion of the newly created Joint Secretariat website.
EISC Environmental Assessment Coordinator – Christine Inglangasuk 
One of the main tasks of the Environmental Impact Screening Committee Resource Person is to act as the Secretary to the EISC.  Ms. Christine Inglangasuk replaced Ms. Linda Graf in June 2004.  Ms. Graf was with the EISC since 1995. The Environmental Assessment Coordinator (EAC) continued with routine duties organizing and attending meetings, along with attending numerous training courses.

During 2004/2005, the EISC EAC maintained membership in the International Association for Impact Assessment (IAIA) and the IAIA-Western and Northern Affiliate (IAIA-WNA).  

The EISC undertook a Tour and inspection of exploratory drilling sumps in the Delta area, along with Mr. Rob Walker (Indian and Northern Affairs Canada) visiting:

-Parsons site (D 20)
WALK AROUND

-EnCana Burnt Lake
WALK AROUND

-Mallik site (Japex)
FLY OVER

-Langley site (K 30)
WALK AROUND

-Kurk site (M 15)
WALK AROUND

-Ellice site (I 48)
WALK AROUND

-Kugpik site (L 46)
FLY OVER

The EISC EAC was part of a community tour that the EISC hosted with the National Energy Board, visiting the communities of Aklavik, Inuvik, and Tuktoyaktuk. The Inuvialuit Final Agreement Process was explained,  and Ms. Mieke Vander Valk explained the National Energy Board Process and how both processes work together.

The EISC EAC attended one of the Pembina Institute’s Workshops on Northern Oil & Gas development held in Calgary, AB in September 2004.  Also in November 2004 the EISC Chair and EAC attended the NWT Annual GeoScience Forum, giving a presentation on the IFA process and the new amendments in the IFA that affect the EISC.  In March 2005 the EISC EAC along with an EISC Member attended the Yukon Environment and Socio-economic Assessment Act Training held by Parks Canada.  Later in March 2005 the EAC attended the Canadian Environmental Assessment Act (Screening Process) Training in Edmonton, AB.  In the last week of March the EISC-EAC attended an Environmental Assessment training facilitated by Gartner Lee Consulting, on behalf of DIAND

Environmental Assessment Coordinator – Robin Fonger
April 5 through July 23, 2004, Ms. Robin Fonger filled the position of Environmental Assessment (EA) Coordinator (position formerly called Resource Person) for the Environmental Impact Review Board (EIRB).

The main responsibility of the EIRB EA Coordinator is to act as the Secretary to the EIRB.  During her time in this role, Ms. Fonger served as Secretary for one EIRB meeting which was held by teleconference on June 3, 2004.

During this period of time, no reviews were completed by the EIRB.

Other responsibilities that Robin fulfilled during her time as EA Coordinator include the following:

· Working with the EIRB to produce an updated draft of Criteria for Establishing Environmental Standards and Criteria for Evaluating a Developer's Standard of Performance in the Husky Lakes Area (Area Number 2, Annex D, Inuvialuit Final Agreement).  This draft was circulated to all stakeholders for further comment in June 2004.

· Working with the EIRB Chair to complete the 2003/2004 EIRB Annual Report.

· File management in the EIRB office.

· Managing a contract between Kellett Communications and the Joint Secretariat for the development and design of a website for the Joint Secretariat and compiling appropriate materials for the EIRB pages of that website.

During her short time as EA Coordinator, Robin attended the following meetings and workshops:

· International Association of Impact Assessment Conference, April 27 – 29, 2004 (Vancouver, B.C.)

· NWT Cumulative Effects Assessment and Management Framework – 2nd Annual Gathering, May 11-12, 2005 (Inuvik, NT)

· Microsoft Office training session, June 23, 2005 (Inuvik, NT)

Aside from her other activities, Robin was a contributor for the Joint Secretariat’s biannual newsletter in the 2004/05 year.  This newsletter is widely distributed to Inuvialuit beneficiaries and a general audience of government partners, academics and industry.     

On July 26, 2004 Robin left her position as EA Coordinator to complete a secondment with the Canadian Environmental Assessment Agency as staff to the Joint Review Panel for the proposed Mackenzie Gas Project until September 30, 2005.
GIS/IT Specialist – Frank Andersen

The GIS resource position was filled in July 2004 by Frank Andersen. Since that that time he has provided mapping services to Resource Staff, participated in a number of workshops, and has taken on the maintenance of the Joint Secretariat web site.

The Joint Secretariat GIS database has grown continuously since its inception. Frank has begun investigating appropriate options for restructuring and formatting the datasets. There is a considerable quantity of legacy data that requires conversion to current standards such that it can be integrated fully into the Joint Secretariat GIS. The anticipated end result will be a more efficient database with sufficient growth capacity to meet the longer term needs of the Joint Secretariat.

During September 9-10 of 2004 Frank participated in a professional development workshop specific to ESRI mapping software users in Edmonton. The workshop gave attendees a preview of new technologies and techniques that software manufacturers plan on implementing in the near and midterm future. It was also an opportunity to attend focus groups and presentations by other GIS users showcasing their projects and software solutions.

The GNWT holds an annual Geomatics Workshop for its GIS staff across the territory. The November 22-26, 2004 workshop was expanded to include other users of GIS technology for environmental, land use, and resource management applications. Frank attended on behalf of the Joint Secretariat. It was an excellent opportunity to interact with GIS practitioners from the Territorial and Federal governments, other Land Claim regions, and Aboriginal communities south of the Mackenzie Delta.

The annual National Connecting Aboriginal Peoples Forum (CAPF) deals with the issue of Information and Communication Technologies and how they are utilized in aboriginal communities across the Americas. This year’s forum was held March 14-16, 2004 in Ottawa. Frank was invited to be a panelist, and spoke on the topic of GIS and its role in sustainable development within the Inuvialuit Settlement Region. Other workshop participants from Aboriginal communities in Canada, South America and Latin America were very interested in the co-management structures of the IFA, and how the Joint Secretariat utilizes GIS technologies.

The Joint Secretariat website is functional, and now maintained internally. Frank has taken on the function of maintaining the website. Plans are in progress to migrate the site from its external hosting location into the Joint Secretariat office proper. Once we maintain our website internally we will have greater control over updates and it will be much easier to add new features.

FJMC Resource Biologist – Kevin Bill

In addition to providing the standard administrative and technical support to the Fisheries Joint Management Committee, Kevin has also been involved in a wide variety of programs and initiatives during the 2004-05 fiscal year.

Kevin provided organizational and administrative support for 4 regular Committee meetings, 3 Teleconferences and one special Committee meeting.  The meeting dates and locations were as follows:

· Teleconference, April 14th, 2004

· Special Committee Meeting with DFO Minister, April 27th – 28th, 2004 (Ottawa)

· Regular Meeting and Community Tour, June 21st – 25th, 2004 (Inuvik and Sachs Harbour)

· Teleconference, June 30th, 2004

· Regular Meeting, September 14th – 17th, 2004 (Edmonton)

· Regular Meeting and Community Tour, November 22nd – 25th (Aklavik and Inuvik)

· Regular Meeting, January 11th – 14th, 2005 (Winnipeg)

· Teleconference, March 10th, 2005 

Kevin managed and delivered two FJMC programs during the year, the ISR Sport Fishing Registry and monitoring program and the Beluga Monitoring program.  The 2004 Beluga Monitoring Program included the monitor training session on June 17th, 2004.  Seven monitors were hired for the 2004 season to collect information on harvested beluga, as well as jaws for age determination, and a log of aircraft activity.  Kevin also administered the FJMC Sport Fishing Registry, a responsibility of the Committee as outlined in the Inuvialuit Final Agreement.  He also assisted with the delivery of the FJMC Student Mentoring Program and provided some technical and administrative support to the West Side Working Group (WSWG). 

Besides planning and organizing meetings and providing the day-to-day administrative duties and technical support to the Committee, he was also involved to larger extent in the review of federal and territorial Species at Risk material, and also the renewed interest in commercial fishing in the Beaufort Sea. Kevin also attended numerous oil & gas exploration consultations and start-up meetings, various community consultations and meetings relating to the proposed Tarium Niryutait Marine Protected Area and the Beaufort Sea Integrated Management Planning Initiative (BSIMPI).  He also participated in many other workshops, conferences and events during the 2004-05 fiscal year, including:

· Ocean’s Day, July 24th, 2004 (Holman)

· BSIMPI Industry Consultations, September 26th, 2004 (Calgary)

· Cumulative Effects Workshop – ESRF, October 5th & 6th, 2004 (Inuvik) 

· Beaufort Sea Workshop on Emergency Preparedness, October 21st, 2004 (Yellowknife)

· Paulatuk Char Working Group Meeting, November 26th, 2004 (Paulatuk)

· Coastal Zone Canada 2006 Planning Meeting, January 24th – 26th, 2005 (Tuktoyaktuk)

· Inuvialuit-Inupiat Beluga Whale Commission Meeting, February 12th & 13th, 2005 (Edmonton)

· DFO Operational Statement Regionalization Meeting, February 24th & 25th, 2005 (Inuvik)

· DFO & ARI Research Permitting Meeting, March 1st & 2nd, 2005 (Yellowknife)

· Rat River Charr Plan Meeting, March 5th, 2005 (Aklavik)

Kevin had the opportunity to assist DFO researchers with several fisheries research projects within the ISR.  In early July 2004 he participated in the capturing and tagging of beluga whales with satellite transmitters, in order to provide a better understanding of their migration patterns throughout the year.  In late March of 2005 he assisted in the collection of baseline biological and benthic information in relation to the Devon Canada Corporation’s proposed exploratory well near Paktoa in the Beaufort Sea.  Kevin also participated on a Technical Advisory Group for an Environmental Studies Research Fund project – Developing Mitigation for Under-ice Seismic using Explosives.  The study was initiated to test the effectiveness of different tamping techniques and their usefulness as mitigation in seismic exploration programs in the delta, as well as identifying pressure levels that result in harm to overwintering fish.  The process included numerous teleconferences and consultation meetings with the HTC’s of Aklavik, Inuvik and Tuktoyaktuk.  

FJMC Resource Biologist – Andrea Hoyt

In addition to providing routine administrative and technical support to the Fisheries Joint Management Committee, Andrea has been involved in a wide variety of programs and initiatives during the 2004-2005 fiscal year.

Andrea provided organizational and administrative support for 3 regular Committee meetings and 4 Teleconferences.  The meeting dates and locations were as follows:

· Regular Meeting and Community Tour, June 21st – 25th, 2004 (Inuvik and Sachs Harbour)

· Teleconference, June 30, 2004

· Regular Meeting, September 14-17, 2004 (Edmonton)

· Regular Meeting and Community Tour, November 22-25 (Aklavik and Inuvik)

· Regular Meeting, January 11-14, 2005 (Winnipeg)

· Teleconference, March 10, 2005 

Andrea managed and delivered the FJMC Student Mentoring Program during the year.  This was the Student Mentoring Program’s eighth year, with six students participating in the program.  This was the largest group of students the mentoring program has had, and all six completed the term.  Students’ placements included working with Department of Fisheries and Oceans Canada staff on beluga tagging, contaminants sampling, and testing for effects of seismic on fish.  Students also worked with Resources, Wildlife, and Economic Development (GNWT), sailed aboard the CCGS Amundsen, and attended workshops on northern oil and gas development (Pembina Institute for Appropriate Development) and computer skills (Joint Secretariat).  As part of promoting the Student Mentoring Program, Andrea coordinated the FJMC’s participation in CareerQuest 2005 in Inuvik.  Two of the mentoring students from 2004 staffed the booth, with Andrea and Kevin supervising.  

Andrea also provided technical and administrative support to the Holman Char Fishing Plan Working Group, BSIMPI and the Tarium Niryutait Marine Protected Area planning process, and the West Side Working Group (WSWG).  The Holman Working Group revised and renewed the Holman Char Fishing Plan for another three-year period (2004-2007).  The Beaufort Sea Integrated Management Planning Initiative (BSIMPI) Working Group and Secretariat held numerous meetings to finalise the regulatory intent and draft management plan for Tarium Niryutait Marine Protected Area.  The West Side Working Group had formal and informal meetings to review their objectives and directions.  The Working Group decided to initiate, design, and implement a community monitoring program for the Big Fish River, including involvement of local students, elders, and other community members.  

Besides planning and organising meetings and providing day-to-day administrative duties and technical support to the Committee, Andrea was also involved in the review of federal and territorial Species at Risk material, commercial fishing applications, and industrial developments, including the Mackenzie Gas Project.  Andrea also attended various workshops, conferences, events, and consultations and participated in and was an observer at research projects and oil and gas development activities and meetings, including: 

· BSIMPI Working Group Meeting, May 31-June 1, 2004 (Inuvik) 

· Holman Char Fishing Plan, June 8-11, 2004 (Holman)

· Inuvialuit Game Council, June 14-15, 2004 (Tuktoyaktuk)

· BSIMPI Working Group Meeting, June 22, 2004 (Inuvik) 

· Northern Science Tour, September 11-12, 2004 (Tuktoyaktuk) 

· Pembina Institute Northern Oil and Gas Workshop, October 4-8, 2004 (Calgary)

· Workshop on Mackenzie Gas Project EIS, November 3-5, 2004 (Yellowknife)

· ISR Research Day, December 8, 2005 (Inuvik)

· BSIMPI Industry Consultations, February 23-25 (Calgary)

Andrea also participated in various community consultations relating to the proposed Tarium Niryutait Marine Protected Area and the Beaufort Sea Integrated Management Planning Initiative (BSIMPI).  Meetings included general meetings open to the public as well as meetings with community organisations and individuals.  As part of providing technical and administrative support to the West Side Working Group, she organised and participated in Working Group meetings and focus meetings to discuss the Big Fish Community Monitoring project.  Meetings included visits with Working Group members, students, teachers, and school administration.  

HTC Administrative Support Officer – Diane Dillon

The HTC Administrative Support Officer reports to all Inuvialuit Game Council meetings that are held quarterly She reported at the March meeting in Inuvik, June meeting in Tuk, September meeting in Yellowknife and the December meeting in Inuvik.  

With the changing of staff Resource Persons in the communities, Diane was constantly in communications with the RP’s on the phone or travelling to the communities to assist the new staff with administrative support. She also assists with training the new staff in QuickBooks and office administrative duties. 

Sarah McKay started working as the new Resource Person in Tuktoyaktuk in November and Diane was in Tuk several times to assist Sarah with QuickBooks and office administration duties. 

Joyce Banksland is the New Resource Person in Holman, Joyce started in April, and Diane assisted her by phone and fax. Diane plans to go to Holman in June 2005 to assist Joyce in the office and attend the Inuvialuit Game Council Meetings. 

Evelyn Bernhart started working at the Inuvik Hunters & Trappers Committee as the new resource person in October, and Marlene Peffer has just started in March as RP Tumitchiat Outfitters, the business arm of the Inuvik Hunters & Trappers Committee. Diane has been busy assisting in the IHTC office.

Diane has had help in the office with Jamie Day as the Inuvialuit student to assist her working an hour and half each school day. 

Diane has transferred the Paulatuk Hunters & Trappers Committee’s financials to PHTC. Ray Ruben the new Resource Person for PHTC will be taking care of the bookkeeping now as requested by the IGC. Diane also attended and assisted at their AGM in July. The Executive Director of the JS Norm Snow would like for Diane to monitor their financials until their office is stable and the audits are satisfactory.

Diane attended two workshops, SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1 Practical Management Skills and Building and Managing Effective Teams Workshops while attending the Inuvialuit Game Council meeting held in Yellowknife in September. 

Diane attended the Aklavik HTC AGM, on September 30. Everything went well. The Aklavik HTC and Aklavik Community Corporation have both agreed to separate their offices; they have been sharing office costs and space for the past few years. 

Diane is working on a hunters & trappers committee membership database system that TundraTech is developing. To ensure our HTC membership numbers are accurate. 

It’s been a hardship in the past year with Mary Jane Dillon’s passing in April 25, 2004 and Edward Dillon battling with cancer. Hopefully next year will be a brighter and better year.
Community Support Unit – Steve Baryluk

The Co-management Technical Resource Person position is one of three positions at the Joint Secretariat that make up the Community Support Unit (CSU).  The CSU is intended to provide technical capacity that is accessible to the communities in the Inuvialuit Settlement Region (ISR) in response to the increased development activities in the Mackenzie Delta.  The CSU works closely with the Hunters and Trappers Committees (HTCs) in all six ISR communities.

Over the course of the fiscal year Steven attended many public meetings in the communities related to the proposed Mackenzie Gas Project (MGP) and other development activities in the Beaufort-Delta region.  He also briefly served as the resource person on different boards in various capacities for short terms, including the Environmental Impact Screening Committee and the Environmental Impact Review Board.

In April Steven attended the end of the Mackenzie Valley Environmental Impact Review Board public hearings for the MGP.  He assisted with the Emergency Prevention, Preparedness, and Response (EPPR) Working Group meeting in Inuvik, NT.  He also attended a Gas Hydrate Research Drilling meeting and a meeting with Diamondex.  

In May Steven attended to duties relating to the NWT Cumulative Impact Monitoring Program (CIMP) and Cumulative Effects Assessment Management (CEAM) Framework, including teleconferences and a territorial gathering in Inuvik.  He also continued serving as EISC resource person.  Planning was also done for a community tour for the next month.  A funding application was written and submitted to CEAA for Participant Funding Program.

June saw Steven doing a community tour in the region to present and discus the MGP Environmental Impact Statement (EIS) Terms of Reference.  A workshop was also held at the Inuvialuit Game Council Meeting in Tuktoyaktuk.  Steven began assisting the community of Holman with intervening in the Bathurst Inlet Port and Road (BIPAR) Project by attending a Nunavut Impact Review Board scoping session in Yellowknife with members from the Holman HTC.  He was relieved of his EISC duties after the June meeting with the start of the new resource person.

In July a meeting was attended with the Canadian Coast Guard in Inuvik to discuss the Marine Spills Contingency Plan.  The CSU also met with other resource staff to do some strategic planning on how to handle and divide responsibilities for the MGP information coming in.  A conference call was held with the National Energy Board.  

In August planning began to apply for funding for another two community tours to discuss the EIS and for a regional workshop to be attended by representatives from all the community committees.  Steven attended the Inuit Studies Conference in Calgary, AB.  Steven also chaired a conference call for developing a communication strategy within the Joint Secretariat to coordinate activities of all the boards and how the public hearings will be handled.

A BIPAR meeting in Kugluktuk, NU was attended in September with Holman HTC members to outline concerns and discuss the EIS guidelines and intervenor funding for this project.  A Mackenzie GEWEX Study (MAGS II) meeting was attended in Edmonton, AB with John Keogak from Sachs Harbour (GEWEX = Global Energy and Water Cycle Experiment).  This was followed by attending Pembina Institute Oil and Gas Workshops in Calgary, AB.  A Phase II Participant Funding application for the MGP review was developed and submitted.

In October an Environmental Studies Research Fund (ESRF) workshop was attended in Inuvik.  Steven then went to Montreal with John Keogak for the Arctic Coastal Dynamics workshop.   The month ended with a meeting with the Mackenzie Project Environmental Group (MPEG) at the Joint Secretariat office.  The MGP EIS was submitted and the CSU began to read the application to prepare for more detailed presentations on its contents in the communities in the future.  

November began with a community tour to introduce the EIS to the communities and explain its significance.  A Joint Review Panel meeting was attended to explain the MGP environmental review process to date.  Shell also held a meeting to discuss their summer bathymetry work in the Beaufort and Delta.  Reading of the EIS continued.

In December an IFA Research Day workshop was attended.  Reading of the EIS continued.

Most of January was spent reading the EIS.  Meetings were also held with the Northern Gas Project Secretariat office and MGP meetings attended in Inuvik and Tuktoyaktuk.  The CSU postponed their second EIS Community Tour and Regional Workshop plans until further notice as the public hearings start date was pushed back, and more EIS information is anticipated.

In February technical conference suggestions were outlined and submitted to the JRP. The EIS and other relevant material was steadily read throughout the month as well.

In March the CSU attended Pembina workshops held in Tuktoyaktuk, Inuvik and Aklavik.  The EIS was also steady reading.  A Strategic Regional Plan of Action for the Beaufort Sea workshop was attended in Inuvik.  Chevron, Texaco and BP also held a meeting to discuss their planned activities for the next two seasons.

FUNDING

Funding requirements for the Joint Secretariat committees are provided by contribution agreements from the following:

1.
Government of the Northwest Territories – Department of Resource, Wildlife and Economic Development (3 Contribution Agreements)


a)
Joint Secretariat Administration



Inuvialuit Game Council



Wildlife Management Advisory Council (NWT)



HTC Coordinator



Staff Support for the Joint Secretariat Library


b)
Inuvialuit participation costs for the Environmental Impact Review Board, the Environmental Impact Screening Committee and both Wildlife Management Advisory Councils (North Slope and NWT)


c)
Community Harvester Assistance Program

2.
Department of Fisheries and Oceans Canada 



Fisheries Joint Management Committee (Inuvialuit and Chairman costs)



Fisheries Joint Management Committee (staff & program support)



Fisheries Joint Management Committee Beluga Monitoring Program



Fishing Registration and Consultation



Harvest Information Gathering 

3.
Department of Indian and Northern Affairs



Environmental Impact Screening Committee



Environmental Impact Review Board



Administration and Staff Support for both the above Committees



Community Support Unit



Additional funds have also been received by DIAND for costs associated with developing capacity for dealing with the  Mackenzie gas Project. This has been done by way of an amendment to the existing Screening and Review Contribution Agreement.

The Joint Secretariat administered funds received from DIAND under the Comprehensive Funding Arrangement  by way of a Contribution Agreement for the following programs:



EIS Draft Terms of Reference Workshop



The NWT Cumulative Impact Monitoring Program (CIMP)

Funding for community tours and regional workshop in the ISR to deal with the submission of the EIS by the Mackenzie Gas Project

Northern Environmental Assessment (EA) and Review Program

Strategic Regional Plan of Action Workshop

Funding was received from The Canadian Environmental Assessment Agency by way of a Contribution Agreement for the Mackenzie Gas Project – Phase II for participation in the Environmental assessment being conducted by the Joint Review Panel.

The Inuvialuit  Student Mentoring Placement Program was cost-shared between the Inuvialuit Regional Corporation, Federal Department of Education, Culture and Employment, Enbridge, NASIVVIK Centre, Department of Fisheries and Oceans, and the Fisheries Joint Management Committee. It is administered on behalf of all by the FJMC.

The Joint Secretariat administered funds for the Wildlife Monitor Training Course for Inuvialuit beneficiaries. The funding was received from:

Education, Culture and Employment by means of a contribution agreement: and 

the Inuvialuit Regional Corporation by means of a contribution agreement

The Joint Secretariat’s audited financial statements are provided separately from this annual report and are prepared by the firm of Avery, Cooper and Co. of Yellowknife, N.W.T.

Appendix A: Acronyms and Abbreviations
AGM
Annual General Meeting

AHRDS
Aboriginal Human Resource Development Program

AHTC
Aklavik Hunters and Trappers Committee

AINA
Arctic Institute of North America

A-SCAT
Arctic Shoreline Clean-up and Assessment Technology

ASTIS
Arctic Science and Technology Information System 

BSIMPI
Beaufort Sea Integrated Management Planning Initiative

CASES
Canadian Arctic Shelf Exchange Study

CCG
Canadian Coast Guard

C-CIARN
Canadian Climate Impacts and Adaptation Research Network

CEAM
Cumulative Effects Assessment and Management 

COSEWIC
Committee On The Status of Endangered Wildlife in Canada

CSU
Community Support Unit 

CWS
Canadian Wildlife Service

DFO
Department of Fisheries and Oceans 

DRWED
Department of Resources, Wildlife and Economic Development 

EA
Environmental Assessment 

EIRB
Environmental Impact Review Board

EIS
Environmental Impact Statement 

EISC
Environmental Impact Screening Committee

EPPR-WG
Emergency Prevention, Preparedness and Response Working Group (Arctic Council)

ESRF
Environmental Studies Research Fund

FJMC
Fisheries Joint Management Committee

GIS
Geographic Information System

GNWT
Government of the Northwest Territories

HRDC
Human Resources Development Canada

HTC
Hunters and Trappers Committee 

IAIA
International Association for Impact Assessment

IAIA-WNA
International Association for Impact Assessment - Western and Northern Affiliate

ICC
Inuit Circumpolar Conference

IFA
Inuvialuit Final Agreement 

IFA-ICC
Inuvialuit Final Agreement - Implementation Coordinating Committee

IGC
Inuvialuit Game Council

IHAP
Inuvialuit Harvesters Assistance Program

IHTC
Inuvik Hunters and Trappers Committee

ILA
Inuvialuit Land Administration

ITK
Inuit Tapiriit Kanatami

IOL
Imperial Oil Limited

ISR 
Inuvialuit Settlement Region

JRP
Joint Review Panel

JS
Joint Secretariat 


MGP
Mackenzie Gas Project

MPA
Marine Protected Area

MVEIRB
Mackenzie Valley Environmental Impact Review Board

NCP
Northern Contaminants Program

NEB
National Energy Board

NGO
Non-government Organization 

NGPS
Northern Gas Project Secretariat

NWT
Northwest Territories

NWT ECC
Northwest Territories Environmental Contaminants Committee

OHTC
Olokhaktomiut Hunters and Trappers Committee (Holman)

PAME WG
Protection of the Arctic Marine Environment Working Group

PHTC
Paulatuk Hunters and Trappers Committee

PIP
Preliminary Information Package

RAs
Regulatory Agencies

RCC
Regional Contaminant Coordinator

RP
Resource Person

SHHTC
Sachs Harbour Hunters and Trappers Committee

TCPL
TransCanada Pipeline Limited

TOR
Terms of Reference 

WMAC(NS)
Wildlife Management Advisory Council (North Slope)

WMAC(NWT)
Wildlife Management Advisory Council (Northwest Territories)

WSWG
West Side Working Group

� A planned joint meeting with the Tuktoyaktuk HTC as part of the Community Tour was cancelled due to inclement weather





